
Fish and Boat

Rat
with ‘T’ RAT

Flash as a rat with a gold hat!

Tackle

G’day all, the rat is back.  I 
told you last month that I 
was all hyped up from the 

humidity and needed some inshore 
testing to scratch my barra itch be-
fore the season closed; well, an itch 
hasn’t been this well scratched since 
Ashton Kutcher decided he needed 
a soak in a hot tub before his wed-
ding anniversary.   

We kicked ass!  It didn’t take much, 
just a few days around the beautiful 
and picturesque Missionary Bay in 
Hinchinbrook Island.  In three short 
days the old man, the editor, Deion 
Capra and myself flicked lures from 
dawn to dusk (well... say morning to 
mid-afternoon) and we had a ball.  
The place was going off like Steve 
Williams at a golf club function with 
an open bar.  If you haven’t been to 
Hinchinbrook lately folks, get over 
there.  I’ve never seen a healthier 
ecosystem.  The creeks are chocker 
block full of bait, barra and fish of all 
types.  It’s piscatorial paradise!

But, we’re not here to rabbit on 
about the finer details; we’re here to 
talk tackle!  So what went off at the 
‘Brook’ you ask?  Well, where do I 
start?  On the flats it was definitely 
the Sebile Slim Stick and the new 
Killalure 2-Deadly, in the shallow 
snags and drains I fell in love with 
the Jelly Prawns and working those 
big deep trees was a job for the Oar-
Gee Oarsome 90.  I also had a quick 
chance to play with the new Shi-
mano Wax Wing while we peppered 
Eva Rock on one particularly calm 
morning.  So without further ado...

Rat’s road test: Sebile Slim Stick
This is one of those lures that you 

leave in your tackle box for a while, 
because to be honest, out of the wa-
ter it isn’t that convincing (it looks a 

bit like one of those blind snakes, I 
reckon).  However, the moment you 
let it touch H2O and give it a little 
twitch, you kick yourself for not ty-
ing it on sooner.  In the water, this 
thing comes alive and is one of the 
best looking ‘walk-the-dog’ style 
surface lures I’ve come across.  Its 
movements are precise, refined and 
seductive.  It doesn’t flounder or jerk 
around like some cheap top walkers 
do, and its balance is perfect.  I was a 
fan almost instantly and so was eve-
ryone else in the boat.  It casts well 
too – like a bullet in fact – and it 
quickly became a permanent fixture 
on our lone spin stick as we worked 
the rocky flats around the top of the 
tide.

For almost an hour we took turns 
working the Slim Stick intermit-
tently and commented repeatedly 
that we couldn’t believe it hadn’t 
‘gone off ’ yet, but then, as these 
things do, it landed near some bait 
that was nervously fluttering on the 
surface.  The old man was in control 
at the time and he deftly walked the 
Slim Stick about a metre before a 
nice barra smashed it in an almighty 
boof... but failed to find a treble.  The 
editor put a 2-Deadly in the same 
place seconds later and his trebles 
did find purchase, but we’ll get to 
that soon.  

In the meantime, the Slim Stick 
comes in three sizes: 98mm, 118mm 
and 138mm (which we were using).  
It works best in very smooth water 
(the reason we didn’t get to use it 
more) and would be great along the 
weed edges in Teemburra Dam I 
reckon.  It has a big tungsten bead 
in its guts that ‘click-clacks’ as the lure 
walks over the surface.  Overall, it’s a 
top top-water weapon and my only 
concern is the out-of-the-box ter-

minal tackle.  With some nice super 
sharp Decoys, I reckon it’d be lethal!

The Killalure 2Deadly
This is the lure that took AFTA 

by storm this year and being a Lance 
Butler creation, it was never going to 
disappoint.  Let me first start by say-
ing that as yet only the 120mm size 
is available and this size is about as 
subtle as Corey Worthington.  In my 
eyes it was designed for one purpose 
only – attracting attention, however, 
unlike in Corey’s case, this time it’s 
a good thing!  Let’s face it, it’s a big 
lure, with a big action, that moves a 
lot of water and makes a fair bit of 
noise.  The barra will know about it 
if it’s swimming in their neighbour-
hood!

For the uninitiated, Lance designed 
this lure to be a hybrid bibbed min-
now and popper.  It’s very buoyant 
and has a big snubbed nose so that it 
floats on the water until you snap the 
rod down from where its nose ‘bloops’ 
through the water.  The harder the 
snap, the bigger the bloop, but once 
you turn that snap into a twitch, the 
bloop becomes a sub-surface dart and 
dive.  I found that a few medium 
bloops at the start of the retrieve – to 
get any nearby fish looking – fol-
lowed by some smaller bloops and 
some erratic twitches made a top 
combination along the flats and 
in drains.  Like with the ol’ Gold 
Bomber, it’s imperative to let the lure 
pause between each rod movement 
(that’s when most strikes occur).

So how’d it go?  It went very well.  
I pulled several rat barra off shallow 
timber on the flats with it early in the 
trip, and some of that timber had al-
ready been worked hard by the other 
anglers with other lures.  Later on, 
the 2Deadly snared a nice legal sized 
fish that the old man had ‘woken up’ 
with his Sebile.  It’s safe to say, I like 
it.  I’m not completely sold on the 
120 size for all applications though.  
It’s a pure, unadulterated weapon 
amongst those rocky headland flats 
for bigger barra and it really earns 
its keep in dirty water, but I think 
in cleaner water and on the shallow 
creek flats it’s a little too ‘in-your-
face’.  If the barra were shut down 
it might just spook them.  Luckily 
though, there are some other sizes 
on the way.  A 90mm size would be 
perfect, I reckon, on those cleaner 
flats, and a bigger size would be in-
sane around bombies and reef edges!  
Keep your eyes peeled! 

Rat’s revelations: 
Oar-Gee Oarsome 90

I’ve always liked Oar-Gee lures and 
I think the only reason we don’t see 
more of them, especially in the north, 
is simply because their advertising 
budget is overshadowed by some of 
their bigger competitors.  The lures 
themselves have always been top 
notch and I know of quite a few 
anglers, particularly big barra trol-
lers, who rate Oar-Gees as a secret 
weapon.  In fact, when I worked in 
the tackle trade I remember when 
the barra were on in the Proserpine 
River they’d sell like Prozac after a 
Wall Street crash. 

But I’m not much of a troller, so 
I’ve never really owned too many.  
That was until I got hold of one of 

Wayne Lennon’s new chrome col-
oured Oarsome 90S lures in a green/
silver.  There was a lot to like about 
this lure.  Firstly, it was clearly barra-
tough.  It had big, solid trebles and I 
particularly liked the bib design.  It is 
what they call a ‘dove tail’ bib locking 
system and one look at it will tell you 
that that bib isn’t going anywhere.  
After all, there’s nothing worse than 
hooking a fish and winding in your 
bib with some crusty glue stuck to it 
and no lure.

The other thing I liked about this 
lure was that from the first turn of 
the reel handle, it dug straight down 
and started swimming immediately.  
Apparently they dive to about 3m, 
but unlike a lot of lures, they take 
very little time to get there.  The ac-
tion was that really tight, wide, full 
body roll that I love for barra, too.  

With all this in mind, I quickly ear-
marked it as a big barra casting lure.  
In other words, you know those big, 
single logs that come off the bank 
and lie in deep water?  Well, a lure 
that dives quickly is ideal for digging 
down the length of them, and they 
are often big barra haunts.

Luckily, when I’m tackle testing 
something I only have one of, I al-
ways take a photo before I use it, 
because within minutes of working 
the Oarsome I came across one such 
snag, cast the lure right into its sweet 
spot, and cranked it down hard into 
the shadow of the log.  Next minute, 
everything was happening at once; 
there was a big boil in the water, my 
drag was singing and the fish swum 
down hard over the log.  I could feel 
the leader on the timber and then 
nothing.  

So, obviously I can’t provide much 
more feedback at this point in time, 
but I will be tracking down some 
more of these lures – of that I am 
certain.  

The Oarsome comes in 90mm (ap-
prox. 3m) and 130mm (approx. 5m) 
sizes in both deep and shallow.  The 
colour range is very extensive, but 
I reckon the chrome selection is 
the way to go.  Check them out 
and find your local dealer at www.
oargeelures.com.au. 

Local hero: Jelly Prawns                   
How good are these things!  The 

bloke behind them, Ben Jones, is a 
Townsville-based barramundi farm-
er and aquaculture researcher and he 
knows what an Aussie prawn looks 
like and swims like.  After many 
years studying them, he’s actually 
created the Jelly Prawn – one of the 
most lifelike prawns lures going, and 
one of the best I’ve ever used in the 
snags.

Now, let me justify that last state-
ment.  At this stage there are two 
variations of the Jellies; one is a 
weedless model with a narrow gape 
worm hook that is tucked in nice and 
close to the plastic and the other is 
the standard prawn with the hook 
more exposed.  Obviously, the weed-
less one is better in the tighter snags 
and it has a slower sink rate to boot.

But I’m getting ahead of myself.  
The Jelly Prawn is a very interesting 
lure.  Its action is different to most 
other plastics in that it swims when 
you pause.  

To explain: after the Jelly hits the 
water you should let it sink to the de-
sired depth, then give it a very slight 
flick of the rod tip and wind up the 
slack.  

When you do this the prawn will 
‘flick’, because the tow point is in the 
middle of the very jelly-like body and 
the pulling action, against the wa-
ter, makes it rapidly double over and 
jerk backwards like an average bloke 
that’s just been gut punched by Jason 
Statham.  

Continued: Next Page

The Rat scratches an itch
Top and bottom: The 120mm Killalure 2Deadly was lethal on the flats.

My acquaintance with the chrome Oar-Gee Oarsome 90 was fleeting at best.  RIP.

The Jelly Prawn was a big hit amongst the rat barra population.

The Sebile Slim Stick


